Minutes of Brook Parish Council Meeting held in the Village Hall on Thursday, 21 October 2004  

Present
Tony Alcock in the Chair


Adrienne Betty


Dave Hopkins


Teresa Redfern

In attendance Richard Knight, the Strategic Planning Engineer at the Environment Agency, Maureen Bramwell, David Brown, Pat Froad, Amanda Heslop, Mr and Mrs S Williams

Apologies for absence – Councillor Bruce Claridge, Nick Fawcett, John Griggs
Minutes of meeting held on 16 September were approved as a correct record. Brook School governors were concerned that the minutes recorded an increase in car parking. The Chairman confirmed that he had observed an increase in cars parked outside the school and wished to avoid problems with heavy goods vehicles or an emergency. The school had, however, confirmed that there had been no increase in staffing.

It was a condition of planning consent for the expansion that the Transportation Officer would do an assessment after a period of six months. The Chairman asked that this be raised at the next school governors meeting.      

Matters arising from previous minutes

Terry’s Wood Farm 

No further progress.

Palmstead Nursery

Nothing further had been heard from ABC. Councillor Ian Cooling had agreed to help resolve the problem and copies of correspondence will be forwarded onto to him.  

Recreation Ground

Lawncare will again be asked to do one more additional cut.

The Village Hall committee will discuss the security gate at their next meeting.

The goalposts are being made up and will be in place shortly.

Bench Seats

The Chairman reported that the two bench seats are now ready. Sean Pearce has asked that £75.00 be given as a donation to the Hospice in lieu of payment for him making the benches. It was agreed that one bench seat be situated by the church and the other by the play equipment, facing out into the recreation ground. A working party has been arranged for the 30 October to fix these seats in place.

Environment Agency – Flooding

The Chairman welcomed Richard Knight, the Strategic Planning Engineer at the Environment Agency, who had been invited to discuss residents concerns. 

Richard Knight explained that from 1st November 2004, the watercourse running in front of some properties from the Honest Miller Public House, downstream under road culverts and down to the sewage works is designated Main River. 
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As from the 1st November problems should be addressed to the Environment Agency and not ABC as before. This is as a result of a review undertaken on matters relating to flooding and coastal defence when it was unclear where the ultimate responsibility lay. The report concluded that the Environment Agency should look after those causing greatest risk. Critical watercourses, including Brook stream, are now in the process of going through legal procedures, and from 1 Nov will be called ‘Main River’.

If there is not too much flooding this winter, the maintenance programme will commence in the first week of January 2005. Emergency work officers are available 24 hours a day, seven days a week. Streams and Main River have a supervisor with duties relating to flooding. They can use their local powers to help residents with flooding from fields. The ultimate aim is to reduce the flooding risk in areas such as Brook. 

The Chairman then opened the meeting to residents for questions that covered the following:

The stream further up from the Honest Miller will stay in ABC hands. However, the government agency will check whether the culvert comes within their supervisory powers and they will assess the risk.

Photographs were handed over of flooding in gardens from the field. Any photos that show flooding down the road would be useful and these photographs will be returned.

There are powers to make farmers clean ditches. 

The resident is responsible to the middle of the channel. The government agency undertakes 99% of work in their annual maintenance programme. In some situations, because ultimately the watercourse is the riparian owner’s responsibility, very occasionally a small charge may be made to the landowner. In some maintenance cases there might be a need to dig out and this will be undertaken in the maintenance programme. Piping is sub-contracted, and this can be included in the maintenance programme. 

The 8 metres margin is to enable construction work and the use of occasional machinery. With regard to planting, some non-native plants can grow very quickly and choke up the watercourse. Japanese knotweed and invasive pond plants are to be avoided. A definitive list will be forwarded to the Parish Council.

Work carried out upstream that damages the banks further down might be the responsibility of the Highways, but the Environment Agency might also resolve the problem. 

Residents will be informed 2/4 weeks in advance of any works to be carried out.

Richard Knight accepted the Chairman’s invitation to attend a meeting with Ted Craker, ABC, to look at the problems.

Playground

The Chairman thanked the committee members for clearing out the tree roots and tidying the area. It was agreed that they should also cut down the apple tree. 

Affordable Housing

A letter had been received from ABC confirming the request for a survey.
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Pilgrims Way

A request had been made to Ashford Highways Unit to erect a nameplate naming the road  Pilgrims Way. ABC has circulated the letter to local Parish Councils requesting their comments. The committee agreed that as the stretch of road was known as Brabourne Road, this name should remain.  

Finances

Financial statement for the month was tabled. Cheques were approved for £21.30 telephone charges and £55.00 Lawncare.  

A donation was to be made to the Village Hall of £300 towards the cost of the resurfacing the car park.

Budget figures were tabled showing the estimated year end figure and the draft 2005/6 precept budget. It was agreed to cancel the annual subscription to KRCC and to discuss the budget in detail at the next meeting.

Community Plan

The Chairman congratulated Teresa Redfern and her team for a most excellent and professional presentation on the completion of the community plan. The presentation was well attended, no doubt due to the individual invitations to residents. A copy of the document was to be filed in the Parish records and will be circulated to various organisations and to those residents unable to attend. The working party will now be disbanded and any initiatives will be referred to the Parish Council.

Speed Management

It was requested that ABC be asked to confirm the placement of the signs and that the Brook village sign would remain in place. 

Date of next meeting

To be held in the Village Hall on Thursday, 18 November 2004. 

